
 
 

 
 
Committee: 
 

LICENSING REGULATORY COMMITTEE 

Date: 
 

THURSDAY, 7 JANUARY 2016 

Venue: 
 

LANCASTER TOWN HALL 

Time: 1.00 P.M. 
 

A G E N D A 
 
 
1. Apologies for Absence  
 
2. Minutes  
 
 Minutes of the meeting held on 26 November 2015 (previously circulated).   
  
3. Items of Urgent Business authorised by the Chairman  
 
4. Declarations of Interest  
 
 To receive declarations by Members of interests in respect of items on this Agenda.  

  
Members are reminded that, in accordance with the Localism Act 2011, they are required 
to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests which have not already been declared in 
the Council’s Register of Interests. (It is a criminal offence not to declare a disclosable 
pecuniary interest either in the Register or at the meeting.) 
   
Whilst not a legal requirement, in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 10 and in the 
interests of clarity and transparency, Members should declare any disclosable pecuniary 
interests, which they have already declared in the Register, at this point in the meeting.   
 
In accordance with Part B, Section 2 of the Code of Conduct, Members are required to 
declare the existence and nature of any other interests as defined in paragraphs 8(1) or 
9(2) of the Code of Conduct.   

  
 Matters for Decision  
 
 Exclusion of the Press and Public  
 
5. Exempt Item  
 
 The Committee is recommended to pass the following recommendation in relation to the 

following item:  
 
“That, in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press 
and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business, on the 
grounds that it could involve the possible disclosure of exempt information, as defined in 
paragraph 1 of Schedule 12A of that Act.” 



 

 
Members are reminded that, whilst the following item has been marked as exempt, it is for 
Committee itself to decide whether or not to consider it in private or in public. In making 
the decision, Members should consider the relevant paragraph of Schedule 12A of the 
Local Government Act 1972, and also whether the public interest in maintaining the 
exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.  In considering their 
discretion Members should also be mindful of the advice of Council Officers.   

  
6. Application for the Renewal of Private Hire Driver's Licence - Clifton George 

Hinchey (Pages 1 - 3) 
 
 Report of Licensing Manager 
  
7. Notification of Decision taken under the Urgent Business Procedure - Existing Dual 

Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Driver's Licence - James Blackwood (Pages 4 - 
6) 

 
 Report of Chief Officer (Governance) 
  
8. Notification of Decision taken under the Urgent Business Procedure - Existing 

Private Hire Driver's Licence - Steve Robertson Boyd (Pages 7 - 9) 
 
 Report of the Chief Officer (Governance) 
  
  Public Items 

 
 The press and public will be readmitted to the meeting at this point.   

  
9. Delegation of Refusal of Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Driver Licences (Pages 

10 - 13) 
 
 Report of the Chief Officer (Governance)  
  
10. The Availability of Wheelchair Accessible Vehicles (Pages 14 - 73) 
 
 Report of Licensing Manager 
  
ADMINISTRATIVE ARRANGEMENTS 
 
(i) Membership 

 
 Councillors Margaret Pattison (Chairman), Terrie Metcalfe (Vice-Chairman), 

Charlie Edwards, Andrew Gardiner, Mel Guilding, Tim Hamilton-Cox, Colin Hartley, 
Rebecca Novell and Robert Redfern 

 
(ii) Substitute Membership 

 
 Councillors Sam Armstrong, Claire Cozler, Sheila Denwood, Andrew Kay, Roger Mace 

and John Wild 
 
(iii) Queries regarding this Agenda 

 
 Please contact Jane Glenton, Democratic Services - telephone (01524) 582068, or email 

jglenton@lancaster.gov.uk. 
 



 

(iv) Changes to Membership, substitutions or apologies 
 

 Please contact Democratic Support, telephone (01524) 582170, or email 
democraticsupport@lancaster.gov.uk.  
 
 

MARK CULLINAN, 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE, 
TOWN HALL, 
DALTON SQUARE, 
LANCASTER, LA1 1PJ 
 
Published on Wednesday, 23 December 2015   

 

mailto:democraticsupport@lancaster.gov.uk








 

LICENSING REGULATORY COMMITTEE  

 
 

Delegation of Refusal of Hackney Carriage and Private 
Hire Driver Licences 

7th January 2016 
 

Report of the Chief Officer (Governance)  
 
 

PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
At the request of a member, to enable the Committee to consider the delegation of decisions 
to refuse the grant of a hackney carriage or private hire driver’s licence. 
 

This report is public  

 
 
RECOMMENDATION  
 

1. That the Scheme of Delegation be amended to authorise the Chief 
Officer (Governance) and the Licensing Manager to refuse new 
applications for hackney carriage or private hire driver licences, where 
satisfied that the applicant is not a fit and proper person to hold a 
licence.   

 
 
1.0 Introduction 
 
1.1 The Committee’s Scheme of Delegation to Officers delegates authority “to 

grant and issue any licence, registration or other permission under any 
legislation within the terms of reference of the Licensing Regulatory 
Committee, unless there are any adverse representations or other reasons 
why the officer considers it appropriate to refer the matter to the Committee.  
This does not include authority to refuse a licence”. 

 
1.2 It has been suggested by a Member as follows: “In the interests of 

streamlining the work of the committee and reducing the deficit, I wonder if it 
would be reasonable to delegate officers to deal with all driver's licence 
applications - but provide that a driver has a right of appeal to the committee 
within 21 days if he/she does not accept the officer decision.  This would 
reduce (to some extent) the number of applications that have to be brought 
before the committee - and hence reduce admin costs for the licensing 
service.” 

 
1.3 This report enables the Committee to consider that suggestion. 
 
 
 



2.0 Proposal Details 
 
2.1 Currently, where a driver on first application declares a number of convictions 

which means that to grant a licence would be contrary to the Committee’s 
guidelines, the Licensing Manager advises the applicant that officers cannot 
automatically grant a licence, but that the applicant may ask for the 
application to be considered by the Committee.  The application is not 
therefore refused, but the onus is on the applicant to pursue the application.  

 
2.2 It would be possible, as suggested, for the Committee to delegate to officers 

authority to refuse an application for a new driver’s licence.  This would mean 
that applicants would not have the option to have their application considered 
by the Committee. However, any appeal against the officer refusal would as a 
matter of law be to the Magistrates’ Court, and not to the Committee. 

 
2.3 As with any delegation, it would always be possible for officers to refer an 

application to Committee if they considered that the decision was one which 
should be taken by the Committee, rather than exercising the delegated 
authority.   This would most likely be the case if an application were prima 
facie contrary to the Committee’s guidelines, but officers felt that there were 
exceptional reasons to grant a licence, and this would be consistent with the 
provision in the scheme of delegation that officers may not issue a licence 
where there are adverse representations.  

 
2.4 The proposed delegation could be achieved in the Scheme of Delegation by 

adding after the words set out in paragraph 1.1 above, the words, “save that 
authority is delegated to the Chief Officer (Governance) and the Licensing 
Manager to refuse new applications for hackney carriage or private hire driver 
licences, where satisfied that the applicant is not a fit and proper person to 
hold a licence”. 

 
2.5 Another option would be for the decision to be delegated to the Chief 

Executive in consultation with the chairman of the Committee.  However, in 
order to document such a decision there would need to be a report and 
signing off process, similar to that currently used for urgent business 
decisions.  There would therefore be no savings in terms of administrative 
costs (save for the costs of the application being considered by the 
Committee). 

 
2.6 In writing this report, it has been assumed that the suggestion was intended 

to relate only to new applications, and not to renewals.  Because of the 
requirement for licensed drivers to declare convictions and cautions as and 
when they arise, anything of concern is generally then reported to the 
Committee at the time to enable it to consider whether the licence should be 
suspended or renewed.  On occasions this may coincide with the renewal of 
the licence, or a conviction may come to light only on renewal, so that the 
decision is whether or not to renew the licence rather than whether or not to 
suspend or revoke.  On that basis, members may feel that a decision not to 
renew is similar to a decision to suspend or revoke, and should be taken by 
the Committee.             

 
3.0 Details of Consultation  
 
3.1 There has been no consultation.  The report has been brought at the request 

of the Chairman following a suggestion from another member.  



 
4.0 Options and Options Analysis (including risk assessment) 
 
4.1 The options open to the Committee are to delegate to officers the authority to 

refuse new applications for hackney carriage and private hire driver licences, 
to delegate the decision to the Chief Executive in consultation with the 
Chairman, or to maintain the current position whereby only the Committee 
has authority to refuse new applications.   

 
4.2 The officer preferred option is for the Scheme of Delegation to be amended to 

authorise the Chief Officer (Governance) and the Licensing Manager to 
refuse new applications for hackney carriage or private hire driver licences.  
The Local Government Act 1972 provides for delegation of decisions to 
Committees or to officers.  The hybrid of delegation to an officer in 
consultation with an elected members is lawful, but is administratively 
burdensome, and would not be recommended by officers for routine decision 
making such as this. 

 
4.3 Officers would recommend that the decision not to renew a driver’s licence 

should remain with the Committee. 
.     
5.0 Conclusion  
 
5.1 The Committee’s views are sought. 
 

CONCLUSION OF IMPACT ASSESSMENT 
(including Health & Safety, Equality & Diversity, Human Rights, Community Safety, 
Sustainability and Rural Proofing) 
 
None directly arising from this report.  Any decision to refuse a licence would be taken in the 
interests of public safety. 

LEGAL IMPLICATIONS  
 
If officers were given delegated authority to refuse licences, arrangements would be put in 
place to enable the applicant to make oral representations prior to a decision being taken.  
There would be a right of appeal to the Magistrates’ court against any decision to refuse a 
driver’s licence. 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
There would be a reduction in administrative costs and Committee time if decisions on new 
applications were delegated to officers.  However, it is not possible to quantify this, as the 
number of new applications currently referred to the Committee varies from year to year. 
 

OTHER RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 
 
Human Resources: 
None 
 
Information Services: 
None 
 
Property: 
None 



 
Open Spaces: 
None 

SECTION 151 OFFICER’S COMMENTS 
 
The Section 151 Officer has been consulted and has no further comments. 
 

MONITORING OFFICER’S COMMENTS 
 
The report has been prepared by the Monitoring Officer in her capacity as the Chief Officer 
responsible for Licensing.   
 

BACKGROUND PAPERS 
 
None 

Contact Officer: Mrs S Taylor 
Telephone:  01524 582025 
E-mail: STaylor@lancaster.gov.uk 
Ref:  

 
 



 

 

LICENSING REGULATORY COMMITTEE  

 
  

 
The Availability of Wheelchair Accessible Vehicles 

7th January 2016 
 

Report of Licensing Manager 
  
 

PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
To enable Members to consider the responses to the recent consultation about the 
perceived problem in relation to the availability of wheelchair accessible vehicles. 
 

The report is public  
 

 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS  
 
The Committee is asked to consider the responses to the consultation about the 
perceived problem in relation to the availability of wheelchair accessible vehicles and 
to determine how to proceed. 
 
 
1.0 Introduction 
 
1.1 At its meeting on the 3rd September, the Committee considered the report attached at 

Appendix 1 to this report, and resolved that a consultation should commence with the 
hackney carriage and private hire trade and stakeholders on potential solutions to the 
perceived problems relating to the availability of wheelchair accessible vehicles. 
 

1.2 A copy of the consultation letter which was sent to all stakeholders is attached at 
Appendix 2 to this report. 
 

1.3 In addition, before its meeting on the 15th October 2015, the Committee met with 
representatives of private hire operators to discuss the issue. 
 

1.4 Copies of the responses to the consultation are attached at Appendix 3 to this report.  
There were 22 responses but in officers’ opinion the responses are not conclusive 
and although most of them do acknowledge that there is a problem in relation to the 
availability of wheelchair accessible vehicles, there is no consensus as to any sort of 
workable solution.   
 

1.5 Members will note that one of the responses, (page 42) suggests that two additional 
hackney carriage plates for wheelchair accessible vehicles could be allocated to 
each of the three large operators in the district.  These operators would then be 
required to employ drivers specifically to drive those vehicles, and the drivers would 
be on an hourly rate, thus eliminating the problem of drivers losing money on dead 



mileage etc.   Members may feel that this might be a solution that could be explored.  
However, co-operation and agreement would be required from the operator, and 
further consultation and discussion would be necessary.  Any arrangement would 
have to be properly documented to ensure that appropriate and enforceable licence 
conditions were imposed, and consideration would need to be given as to whether, in 
the interests of fairness, such an arrangement could be extended to other operators. 
 

1.6 Another option members may wish to consider would be to wait until the unmet  
demand survey next year, and to authorise the Licensing Manager, when 
commissioning that survey, to request a specific assessment of the demand for and 
availability of wheelchair accessible vehicles, and to request that the survey report 
includes possible solutions based on that assessment.. 
 

1.7 The legal position in relation to the unmet demand survey was set out in the report 
considered in September which is attached at appendix 1 to this report. 
 

2.0 Proposal 
 
2.1 Members are asked to consider the responses to the consultation in relation to the 

perceived problem with the availability of wheelchair accessible vehicles and to 
determine how they would like to proceed with this matter 

 

CONCLUSION OF IMPACT ASSESSMENT 
(including Diversity, Human Rights, Community Safety, Sustainability and Rural 
Proofing) 
 
Improving access to taxis for all will ensure that the Council is showing consideration to all 
that live in and visit the area. 
 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
Financial Services have not been consulted. 
 

LEGAL IMPLICATIONS  
Any person aggrieved by any condition attached to a licence would have the right to appeal 
to the Magistrates’ Court. 
 

BACKGROUND PAPERS 
 
None 
 

Contact Officer: Wendy Peck  
Telephone:  01524 582317 
E-mail: wpeck@lancaster.gov.uk 
Ref: WP 

 



 

 

Appendix 1  

 

LICENSING REGULATORY COMMITTEE  

 
  

 
Restriction on Number of Hackney Carriages  

3rd September 2015 
 

Report of Licensing Manager 
  
 

PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
To enable Members to consider whether a consultation should be carried out with the 
hackney carriage and private hire trade and other stakeholders in relation to the restriction 
on the number of hackney carriage vehicle licences issued. 
 

The report is public  
 

 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS  
 
The Committee is recommended to authorise the Licensing Manager to commence 
consultation with the taxi and private hire trade and stakeholders on whether it is 
appropriate and necessary to continue to restrict the number of hackney carriage 
vehicle licences issued. 
 
If such a consultation is authorised it is recommended that the consultation should 
include a proposal that in the event of the restriction on numbers ceasing, any 
additional licences should be issued only to purpose built wheelchair accessible 
taxis, and a further proposal that if the restriction is maintained existing hackney 
carriage proprietors should be given a time limit of 5 years during which they must 
replace their vehicle with a wheelchair accessible vehicle 
 
1.0 Introduction 
 
1.1 Members will be aware that this authority maintains quantity restrictions on hackney 

carriage vehicle licences issued.  Currently the limit is set at 108.      
 

1.2 Around three quarters of local licensing authorities do not impose quantity restriction.  
The Department for Transport Best Practice Guidance states that ‘Where restrictions 
are imposed, the Department would urge that the matter should be regularly 
reconsidered.  The department further urges that the issue to be addressed first in 
each reconsideration is whether the restrictions should continue at all.  It is 
suggested that the matter should be approached in terms of the travelling public – 
that is to say, the people who use taxi services.  What benefits or disadvantages 



arise for them as a result of the continuation of controls; and what benefits or 
disadvantages would result for the public if the controls were removed? Is there 
evidence that the removal of controls would result in a deterioration in the amount or 
quality of taxi service provision?’ 

 
1.3 The Department of Transport Best Practice Guidance then goes on to state that ‘In 

most cases where quantity restrictions are imposed, vehicle licence plates command 
a premium, often tens of thousands of pounds.  This indicates that there are people 
who want to enter the taxi market and provide a service to the public, but who are 
being prevented from doing so by the quantity restrictions.  This seems very hard to 
justify.’ 
 

1.4 The latest available figures show that 92 councils regulate the number of taxi 
licences, which constitutes around 26.7% of licensing authorities in England and 
Wales 
 

1.5 The present legal provision on quantity restrictions outside London is set out in 
section 16 of the Transport Act 1985.  This provides that the grant of a taxi (hackney 
carriage) licence may be refused, for the purpose of limiting the numbers of licensed 
taxi ‘if, but only if, the [local licensing authority] is satisfied that there is no significant 
demand for the services of hackney carriages (within the area to which the licence 
would apply) which is unmet’ 

 
1.6 Members should be aware that in the event of a challenge to a decision to refuse a 

licence, the local authority concerned would have to prove that it had, reasonably, 
been satisfied that there was no significant unmet demand. 
 

1.7 For the purposes of the above, the Council commissions an Unmet Demand Survey 
every 3 years which would highlight whether there is any significant demand for the 
services of hackney carriage vehicles which is currently not being met.  The survey is 
paid for by hackney proprietors although a significant amount of officer time is spent 
on it. The last survey was carried out in 2013 and did not show any unmet demand 
the next survey will be due in 2016. 

 
1.8 When previous unmet demand surveys have indicated that more hackney carriage 

plates should be issued, the additional licences have always been issued to 
wheelchair accessible vehicles with a condition attached that any replacement 
vehicle must also be wheelchair accessible. In total there are 15 such mandatory 
wheelchair accessible hackney carriages licensed in Lancaster 

 
1.9 Recently a number of complaints have been received from customers requiring 

wheelchair accessible vehicles.  The complainants state that they struggle to book a 
wheelchair accessible taxi and they feel that they are being discriminated against. 
Some of the complaints which were received in writing are attached at appendix 1 to 
this report. 
 

1.10 The provisions of the Equality Act 2010 in relation to hackney carriages would go 

 some way to resolve this matter. Section 161 of the Act qualifies the law in 
 relation to quantity restrictions, to ensure licensing authorities that have relatively 
 few wheelchair accessible taxis operating in their area, do not refuse licences to 
 such vehicles for the purposes of controlling taxi numbers. For section 161 to 
 have effect, the Secretary of State must make regulations specifying:  
 



 a) the proportion of wheelchair accessible taxis that must operate in an area 
 before  the respective licensing authority is lawfully able to refuse to license such 
 a vehicle on the grounds of controlling taxi numbers; and  
 
 b) the dimensions of a wheelchair that a wheelchair accessible vehicle must be 
 capable of carrying in order for it to fall within this provision.  
 
1.11 The DfT planned to consult on the content of regulations before section 161 

 comes in to force. Unfortunately this has not happened and does not look likely to 
 happen any time in the near future. 

 

1.12 In relation to private hire operators it is impossible to state at any one time whether a 
 wheelchair accessible vehicles is available to be booked as the drivers work on a 
 self-employed basis.  A condition requiring private hire vehicles to be wheelchair 
 accessible would not be permitted. Although most hackney carriages are aligned to 
 an operator it is clear from the complaints received that the 15 mandatory wheelchair 
 accessible vehicles that we have licensed in total, spread out over the 3 operators 
 and some independent, are not able to meet the demand.  There are some 
 proprietors who voluntarily license wheelchair accessible vehicles both as hackney 
 carriage but more commonly as private hire vehicles.  However as there is no 
 obligation to do so, it is difficult to quantify how many wheelchair accessible vehicles 
 are licensed at any time over and above the 15 mandatory vehicles.  Hackney 
 carriage vehicles are public service vehicles. 

 

1.13 Officers would recommend that subject to the outcome of the consultation an unmet 
 demand survey is not carried out in 2016 and that instead the Council issue new 
 hackney carriage plates only to purpose built wheelchair accessible vehicles.   

 

1.14 Another alternative to resolve this problem, if the number restriction were to continue,  
 would be to consider setting a date, officers recommend 5 years, by which all existing 
 hackney carriage vehicles must be replaced by wheelchair accessible vehicles. 
 However this would obviously have cost implications for existing proprietors. 

 

1.15 Officer are now asking members to approve the commencement of a consultation 
 with the trade, customers and disability groups in relation to these proposals. 

  

1.16 Many stakeholders representing the taxi trade have highlighted the perceived 
unfairness of de-restricting to those who have paid a premium in order to obtain a 
licence. In areas where the number of licences is restricted, as in this district, existing 
licensed vehicles attract a high value when traded. Many licence holders have made 
a significant investment and taken out loans, and for many it represents a nest egg 
which can be called on later in life. Many licence holders make money through 
renting out their vehicle. 
 

1.17 Licensing officers would recommend that any proposal to stop restricting the number 
 of hackney carriages would include  a provision that any new hackney carriage 
 vehicle licences issued would have to be issued to purpose built wheelchair 
 accessible vehicles and a condition should be attached that throughout the lifetime of 
 the plate it must always be attached to a wheelchair accessible vehicle. This would 
 have the potential to increase the availability of accessible transport for all, and could 
 also have the added benefit to existing members of the trade of maintaining some 
 value in their plates.  There would also be a cost saving to the trade in relation to the 
 cost of the unmet demand survey as well as a saving to the Council in relation to 
 officer time dealing with the survey. 
  



1.18 A policy to remove quantity restriction in favour of wheelchair accessible vehicles 
was challenged when put in place by Newcastle City Council. The judge concluded 
that there were cogent arguments in favour of saying that new licences should only 
be issued in respect of wheelchair accessible vehicles to ensure that there was 
adequate service for all.  There is currently no national or legal definition of a 
“wheelchair accessible vehicle”.  However, the Council has developed its own 
definition which applies to the current 15 mandatory licences. 

 
1.19  It should perhaps be noted that, at some time in the future, it may be appropriate also 

for consideration to be given to a requirement for any additional vehicles to be ultra-
low emission vehicles (ULEVs).  It is understood that ultra-low emission, purpose-
built fully accessible taxis are not yet widely available, but are due to reach the 
market in volume from 2017 onwards.  The Lancashire County Council’s draft 
Highways and Transport Masterplan for the Lancaster District states that “we want to 
make the district an exemplar of why ULEVs must also be a core part of any local 
transport strategy. Whilst ULEVs may not reduce traffic numbers, they will be vital in 
reducing the emissions from the residual traffic in the city centre.”  The draft 
Masterplan views “ULEV taxis supporting access to the city centre, with local policies 
favouring them” as one of the strands of a district wide ULEV Strategy, but 
recognises the need for an infrastructure to support this.   This is therefore an issue 
that may need to be considered further in the future. 

  
2.0 Proposal 
 
2.1 Members may recall that a consultation was carried out two years ago in relation to 

the removal of quantity restrictions in favour of purpose built wheelchair accessible 
vehicles.  At that time members resolved to maintain the restrictions.  However as 
officers are still receiving complaints from passengers who cannot get the transport 
service that they require under the current regime and are saying that they are being 
discriminated against, it is felt appropriate to reconsider the position. 

 
2.2 Members are therefore recommended to approve a consultation period with the taxi 

and private hire trade and other stakeholders on whether or not this authority should 
maintain quantity controls on hackney carriage vehicle licences, and, if quantity 
controls are maintained, whether existing hackney carriage proprietors should be 
given a set time of 5 years to replace their vehicle with a wheelchair accessible 
vehicle. 

 

CONCLUSION OF IMPACT ASSESSMENT 
(including Diversity, Human Rights, Community Safety, Sustainability and Rural 
Proofing) 
 
The removal of quantity restrictions in favour of wheelchair accessible vehicles will maintain 
the value in the licence plates already issued whilst improving access to taxis for all and 
improving the air quality in Lancaster and the surrounding district. 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
Financial Services have not been consulted. 

LEGAL IMPLICATIONS  
Any person aggrieved by the refusal of the grant of a hackney carriage vehicle licence has 
the right to appeal to the Crown Court. In the event of a challenge to a decision to refuse a 
licence, the local authority would have to prove that it had, reasonably, been satisfied that 
there was no significant unmet demand. 

BACKGROUND PAPERS Contact Officer: Wendy Peck  



Office For Low Emission Vehicles  
£20m Ultra Low Emission Vehicle Taxi 
Scheme  
Preliminary Guidance for Participants 

Telephone:  01524 582317 
E-mail: wpeck@lancaster.gov.uk 
Ref: WP 

 



























APPENDIX 2 

 

 

At a meeting of the Licensing Regulatory Committee held on Thursday 3rd September 

members resolved that a consultation should commence with all members of the hackney 

carriage and private hire trade in the district and customers and other stakeholders asking 

how the Council can resolve the perceived problem in relation to the lack of available 

wheelchair accessible vehicles.  A copy of the report considered and the minutes of the 

meeting are available on the Councils website at;-  

http://committeeadmin.lancaster.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=314&MId=6567&Ver=4 

The report sets out licensing officer’s view of a potential way of resolving the issue.  

However it is the intention of this consultation to seek further views and to enable the 

Council to consider any other ways of ensuring accessibility to all. 

The Department for Transport Best Practice Guidance in relation to accessibility states;- 

‘Different accessibility considerations apply between taxis and PHVs. Taxis can be hired on 
the spot, in the street or at a rank, by the customer dealing directly with a driver. PHVs can 
only be booked through an operator. It is important that a disabled person should be able to 
hire a taxi on the spot with the minimum delay or inconvenience, and having accessible taxis 
available helps to make that possible. For PHVs, it may be more appropriate for a local 
authority to license any type of saloon car, noting that some PHV operators offer accessible 
vehicles in their fleet. The Department has produced a leaflet on the ergonomic 
requirements for accessible taxis that is available from: 
http://www.dft.gov.uk/transportforyou/access/taxis/pubs/research ‘ 
  

At the moment Lancaster City Council maintains quantity restrictions on the numbers of 

hackney carriage vehicles licenced. The limit is currently set at 108 with 15 of the vehicles 

being mandatory wheelchair accessible.  Many of the hackney carriage vehicles work from a 

rank and also carry out pre- booked journeys through one of the three large operators in the 

district. 

There are no limits set on the numbers of private hire vehicles licensed and there is no 

provision in the legislation to do so.  There are no figures available in relation to how many 

private hire vehicles are wheelchair accessible as these vehicles are licensed purely on a 

voluntary basis and there is no obligation to continue to licence such a vehicle.  In fact the 

legislation does not refer at any point to wheelchair accessible private hire vehicles.  A 

private hire vehicle, in law, cannot be of such design and appearance as to lead any person 

to believe that the vehicle is a hackney carriage.  This means that any purpose built 

wheelchair accessible taxi could not be licensed as a private hire vehicle.  Private hire 

vehicles can only be pre-booked and cannot work from a rank or be flagged down. 

The Department for Transport (DFT) latest Taxi and Private Hire statistics show that in 

England 58% of all taxis are wheelchair accessible.  All 22,500 London Taxis are wheelchair 

accessible as required by the Transport for London ‘Conditions for Fitness’ taxi licensing 

policy.  In England outside London, metropolitan areas have 84% wheelchair accessible 

taxis with substantial decline in the proportion of accessible taxis in other urban (36%) and 

rural areas (13%). Currently in Lancaster just under 14% of our taxis are licensed as 

mandatory wheelchair accessible taxis.  175 authorities (61%) require wheelchair accessible 

vehicles in all or part of their fleet. The DFT do not collate figures in relation to wheelchair 

accessible private hire vehicles presumably for the reasons set out in the above paragraph. 

http://committeeadmin.lancaster.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=314&MId=6567&Ver=4


The Council are now seeking your views on how we can resolve the perceived problem in 

relation to the availability of wheelchair accessible vehicles.  All responses should be 

submitted in writing by no later than the close of business on Friday 27th November.  You 

can respond by email to licensing@lancaster.gov.uk or by writing to the above address. 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

 

Wendy Peck 

Licensing Manager 

Lancaster City Council 

 

 

mailto:licensing@lancaster.gov.uk
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